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DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

FINANCE, BUDGET AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Wednesday, September 8, 2010

DAA Flight Center Building 

1st Floor Conference Room
A meeting of the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room, on Wednesday, September 8, 2010.  Chairman Huizenga called the meeting to order at 1:50 p.m.   

Commissioners Present:  Huizenga, Donnelly, Davis.  

Commissioners Absent:   None 

DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  Executive Director David Bird; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; John Schlaman, Prairie Landing Golf Club; Anna Marano, Procurement Analyst; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison.

Others:   None

OLD BUSINESS

None

NEW BUSINESS

Review of July 2010 Financial Statements

Executive Director Bird asked Lisa Maedgen to review the July Financial Statements:  

Total Operating Revenues overall increased 6.54% from 2009.   Total Operating Expenses overall increased 8.09% from 2009.  Net Operating Income decreased 4.24% from 2009.  Non Operating Revenue decreased 7.43% overall and Non Operating Expenses increased 1.38% from 2009.  Total Capital Development Program overall decreased 56.31%.  Total Ending Cash Balance for July 2010 has increased 11.07% from 2009.   Discussion occurred briefly relating to the 2009 Audit report. 
Proposed Resolution 2010-1533; Award of Bid to Old World Industries, Inc. for the Procurement of runway Deicing Fluid.   

Byron Miller stated that each year in preparation for winter operations, the Airport Authority purchases runway deicing fluid.  He continued that during the 2009/2010 season the Airport utilized approximately 4800 gallons of deicing fluid and currently there is approximately 6,431 gallons in inventory.  Mr. Miller advised the four bids were received and upon review Old World Industries Inc. was determined to be the low, responsive and responsible bidder.    He added that staff is requesting authorization to purchase runway deicing fluid on an as needed basis for a not to exceed amount of $39,302 (8600 gallons).  Staff recommended approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to recommend Board approval of Proposed Resolution 2010-1533; Award of Bid to Old World Industries, Inc. for the Procurement of Runway Deicing Fluid.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (3-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1534; Award of Bid to Industrial Supply Systems, Ltd. for the Procurement of Runway Deicing Materials.

Mr. Miller stated the Airport Authority also purchases dry runway deicing materials each year and during the last winter season, eight tons were utilized; 16 tons currently remain in stock.  He continued that staff is requesting authority to purchase an additional amount on an as needed basis.  Mr. Miller advised that three bids were received and after review Industrial Supply Systems, Ltd. was determined to be the low responsive and responsible bidder and would provide up to 10 tons on an as needed basis for an amount not to exceed $17,770. Staff recommended approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner D​​​​onnelly to recommend Board approval of Proposed Resolution 2010-1534; Award of Bid to Industrial Supply Systems, Ltd. for the Procurement of Runway Deicing Materials. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (3-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1535; Award of Bid to Hertz Equipment Rental Corporation for a John Deer 644J Loader Rental.

Mr. Miller advised that the Airport Authority utilizes each year rental of an endloader for winter operations at the Airport.  He continued that five bids were received and Hertz Equipment Rental Corporation was determined to be the low, responsive and responsible bidder for the rental of a John Deer 644J Loader.    Mr. Miller explained this would be a three month rental period beginning December 1, 2010 and ending February 28, 2011.  Staff recommended approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to recommend Board approval of Proposed Resolution 2010-1535; Award of Bid to Hertz Equipment Rental Corporation for a John Deer 644J Loader Rental. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was passed by roll call vote (3-0).  

Proposed Resolution 2010-1537; Award of Snow Removal Contract to Snow Systems, Inc. 

Mr. Miller continued that each year the Airport Authority also utilizes a snow removal contractor for maintaining parking lots, roadways and shoveling sidewalks with accumulation of two inches of snow or notification from Airport staff.   He continued that six bids were received and Snow Systems, Inc. was the low, responsive and responsible bidder.  Mr. Miller discussed the specific terms of this contract agreement, which would be in effect for the period of November 1, 2010 through April 15, 2011.  Staff recommended approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner D​​​​onnelly to recommend Board approval of Proposed Resolution 2010-1537; Award of Snow Removal Contract to Snow Systems, Inc. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (3-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1530; Authorizing the Execution of an Intergovernmental Agreement with the County of DuPage Relating to Lobbyist Services.
Executive Director Bird discussed the services provided by the lobbyist firm of Baker Donnelson and the terms of the Intergovernmental Agreement with DuPage County that has been in effect for the past three years.   He stated that for 2011 the amount of the contract will be reduced from $180,000 to $132,000 and the Airport Authority’s portion of this agreement is $39,600; a savings of $60,000.  Discussion occurred.   Executive Director Bird advised that DuPage County Board Member Jim Healy was instrumental in negotiating with Baker Donnelson to reduce the 2011 contract amount.   Staff recommended approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner D​​​​avis to recommend Board approval of Proposed Resolution 2010-1530; Authorizing the Execution of an Intergovernmental Agreement with the County of DuPage Relating to Lobbyist Services.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (3-0).

Other Business

None

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to adjourn the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee; the motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was passed unanimously by voice vote.  The meeting adjourned at 2:22 p.m. 

Approved at the November 10, 2010 Regular Board Meeting                                                       
Peter H. Huizenga, Chairman

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee

